Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 1st April 2015 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  K Goudy (Chair) M Reeve, T Reeve, J Miller, S Hill, A Mole (Vice Chair), R Shelley, M Clements, M Shave, County Cllr A Stringer, Mid Suffolk Distrct Councillor – S Stringer, K Price (Clerk), and 13 members of the public.
1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  The Chairman welcomed everyone to the April meeting of the parish council.  No apologies have been received.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  – Customer of broadband Cllr Miller declared an interest.
3. To approve the minutes of the March meeting held on 4th March 2015.  It was proposed and seconded to accept  the minutes presented at tonight’s meeting as a true and accurate record and the Chairman signed the minutes accordingly. 
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  None raised
Cllr Stronger needs to be replaced with Cllr Stringer 387.
5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted.

· The Clerk has taken receipt of the new laptop and is using it as we speak.  Including all files being backed up onto a cloud based backup facility.  The invoice is presented for payment at tonights meeting.

· Grass Cutting – Ward Green.  Clerk has been in contact with the “Friends of Ward Green” and confirmed that the Parish Council is happy for them to continue cutting the grass as in previous years. 

· Pot Holes on Church Road / Chapel Road have been reported again.

· Chevrons missing off the S Bends on B1113 have been reported as missing

· Pot Holes on the Byway off Hundred Lane and Brown Street have been reported.

· It was reported to the clerk that there was a tree down in the cemetery.  Clerk asked Adam Alexander to clear it.

· Clerk has rang HMRC and has been told that if our pay date is the 6th of the month then that is the date we run with as this will alter all the historic payments.  They are suggesting that we stick with the 6th moving forward as the official pay date, although the clerk will always get approval at the parish council meetings as they fall.  It should be noted that the clerk is always paid in arrears.

· Streetlight post on Silver Street.  Question has been asked if this is scheduled for removal and the Streetlight outside the village hall has been reported as being on during the day.  Clerk has received an email from Karen Smith stating that only 32 of our new lights are presently talking to the ILS system.  3 units have not received power from UKPN and 1 which has not been replaced.  This is being worked on and she will report back to me before the May meeting with a further update.

6. Financial Matters & Financial Report

The audit pack has been received and the audit date for the parish council accounts to be submitted has been notified as 16th June 2015.  The clerk will be working on the year end accounts and will arrange a finance meeting separately but it is the intention to formally sign off the accounts at the June meeting in time to submit to BDO.  The notice must be displayed from 4th May 2015 – 17th May 2015 and records should be available for inspection from 18th May – 15th June by appointment with the clerk.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £21,321.81  (31/03/15)

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,354.24 (01.01.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £251.36 (01.01.15)

Accounts for payment – March 2015:

· Karen Price – Salary March  £588.47 – Tax & NI = None to pay & expenses £51.71 = £640.18
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax £ Nil to pay

· Faxbase Ltd – £636.00
· ONEG / ONWOODS – Cleansing Grant Qtr ending Dec 2014 £171.50 & Qtr ending Mar 2015 £227.50 = £399.00
· ONEG / ONWOODS – Cleansing Grant Qtr ending Dec 2013 – Replacement Chq = £138.25
· SALC Subscription - £401.00
Proposed and seconded all in favour and agreed to pay the accounts.

Monies Received – March 2015: 

· Farthing Singleton & Hastings – Cemetery fees Mr Raymond Thurston £40.00

· COOP – Cemetery fees Peter Cottrell £25.00
· MSDC Cleansing Grant Qtr ending December 2014 £171.50 & Qtr ending March 2015 £227.50 = £399.00
7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Letter from Onwoods Treasurer – Janet Pearson.  There was a cheque issued for the purposes of litter picking in December 2013 for £138.25 that has never been presented.  They are asking for it to be issued again.  Agreed to pay this evening.
· Email received from Mr Richard Lawson.  Reducing the speed limit on the B1113 Finningham Road. Support requested from the parish council.  Cllr Stringer has stated that this is now possible to argue (his report) Possible to issue a 40mph progression.  This is statistically possible.  Agreed that we should try and push this and will support the restriction.  Any accidents even minor ones need to be reported to push for the limit restriction.  Proposed to support the speed limit extension or progressive reduction from 60mph to 40mph.  Seconded. All in favour.
· Hastoe – Housing Association homes – Garden Meadow View, Cotton.  Letter read out to the parish council.
· ONCE – Community Energy Project – Old Newton.  Not the chapel or the church identified by Cllr Shave.  As a council it was proposed and seconded to support this. All in favour.
Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. To receive Police Report – Reported Crimes / General 
There has been one recorded crime in our village since the last report.  On 6th March during the late afternoon offenders broke into a property whilst the occupant was out by forcing a rear window.  Jewellery was taken.
9. Grass Cutting Tender Update – Football club and Village hall representative have been invited along to attend tonight’s meeting. Two companies have attended to discuss the parish council tender.  One has sent apologies but has submitted a tender.
	CGM

Based in West Dereham, Kings Lynn

(Ian Burton)
	£97.56 + VAT x 16 cuts per season on fortnightly schedule from March – October.  Play areas an additional £38.42 + VAT

16x cuts = £ 1,560.96 + £614.72 = £2,175.68.  (Approximately £135.98 per visit).

Asked about the play areas.  Put it in as he noticed that this wasn’t to the standard he would like to see.  Currently done by a volunteer. 

Advantageous to weed kill the fence area.  Twice a year.  £153.00 per application. Or slightly more for one application per year.  

Location based at Norwich.  Currently doing Bacton through CGM Norwich.  Much larger company.  Huge investment in machinery and staff.  Been in business for over 30 years and aims to maintain a high standard.  
If additional one off cuts required can be arranged within a couple of days notice if required.  Written confirmation required.

Hedges / machinery getting under the trees etc.  There is a need to do something with the low branches on the trees.  Triples Ransoms mower – quality cut he believes lacking at the moment.


	Eastern Facilities Management Solutions

Claydon – Ipswich

(Martin Staples)
	16 x cuts with gangmower during the summer, 2 cuts with rotary roller mower in the winter (less the main football pitch).  Smaller areas to have 16 cuts during the summer only to include the one side of field amongst trees, childrens play area, edge of car park and grass to the front and side of the village hall.  Total cost of £3,164.00 + VAT (Clerk divided total by 18 cuts - equates to approx. £175 per visit)

Martin Apologises as he is unable to make tonight’s meeting.



	The Old Parsonage Garden Services

(Tom Duschene)

Current supplier of the service.


	£112.50 per visit starting first week in April and cease last week in October, cut fortnightly, option of more if required.

 16x cuts per year = £1,800.00 (No option to claim back any VAT)
There are more than 9 holes in the fence that we are still waiting for repairs to the fencing.

Anticipating doing the same job as previous years.  If there is more then can accommodate. It can be done more often if necessary.  

Anything that Tom sees that we need to be doing – Permiter – cheap rabbit wire – could be sprayed for better edgeing.  Trees need lifting to get under.  Brambles round edges make it difficult with the mower.  Spraying would be advantageous.  There are 9 holes in the netting that need repairing.  The fence is damaged and you have not repaired it.  Why should the parish council renew the contract.  The fence was ploughed into the field and cost £700 at the time and to say that this was a cheap job it wasn’t.  

The rabbit wire will be rectified this weekend.  Tom has stated that he would like to keep the contract.  

Football club commented that - The first two years were not good.  Last summer got better results.  The fencing is an issue.




It was agreed that any damage needs to be repaired at cost of the contractor, and should be written into any new contract.  Tom has never contacted the sports and social club as far as we know.
Comments – 
· Bacton have used CGM for the last year.  Clerk to request feedback from Bacton Clerk.
· Weed killing by CGM would be a better system.  
· Could we ask Onwoods to look at the trees.  It was stated that long term we do need a full plan rather than relying on volunteers from Onwoods.  
· It was stated that perhaps we should move to CGM.  
· Tom Duschene work was very satisfactory towards the end of last summer but the repairs required to the fencing he has made little to no effort. 
· It was confirmed that Mr Cartright is cutting the play areas presently and the parish council would like to continue this arrangement if Mr Cartright is happy to do so.  Chair to speak to Mr Cartright.
Proposed that we go to CGM and 1 x treatment of the weed killer, Seconded  with 6 votes in favour.  There was some debate about the weed killer being used. It was pointed out that the week killer should be a once / twice a year and would allow us to get a better look at the damage / repairs required to the fence.  Agreed by majority vote.
10. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Mrs Sarah Stringer

Community Achievement Awards:  At the recent Community Achievement Awards held at Haughley Park, Kathleen Andrews received recognition for all her charity and community work for Old Newton.  Cllr Stringer was very pleased to see another Old Newton resident receive this award and her congratulations go to Kathleen.  Clerk to write to Mrs Andrews congratulating her on her recent award from MSDC
Food Enterprise Zone Funding:  Babergh and Mid Suffolk put in bids for Food Enterprise Zone funding from DEFRA and have been successful. 

· Babergh: Orwell Food Cluster – an area that includes Jimmy’s Farm, the Suffolk Food Hall and Wherstead Park.

· Mid Suffolk: Gipping Valley Food Cluster – an area that includes Mill Lane, Stowmarket.

Now both zones have been designated, grants of up to £50,000 will be made available.  It is hoped that this funding will make it easier for food-related businesses to expand and that will, in turn, prompt growth and jobs within our local economies.
Suffolk Housing Needs Survey:  The results from the recent Suffolk-wide Housing Needs survey are now in.  The survey provides a snapshot in time of people’s views about living in Mid Suffolk and their intentions for the future.  Mid Suffolk and Babergh should now be able to focus their efforts on delivering the right mix of housing in our area.  The return rate for Mid Suffolk was 19% and some key findings are as follows:

· Affordability of housing is an issue for current and newly forming households across all tenure type – rented or owner occupied

· Households looking to move are mainly looking for 2 and 3 bed properties

· Most would be looking for existing properties and 25% are interested in new build, citing energy efficiency and low maintenance costs

· 12% of current households have people wishing to form a new household; these are most commonly children of the existing household, but not all are young – range is 18-40 years of age

· 6% of households have elderly relatives who may need to move to Suffolk within the next three years

· Residents of Mid Suffolk ‘Love to Live’ in Suffolk, are well settled and wish to continue to live here.

11. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer

SCC / Highways Issues – Recent diversion signs for the closure of the B1113 were not good.  Diverted traffic were ignoring the recommended diversions and using Back lane and Silver.  Highways had promised to come along and repair the verges along Back Lane.  It was regarded by some Cllrs and members of the public as Horrific and Ward green was not pleasant.  Pot holes still on ward green – Clerk to report again.  Near the oak tree on honey pot lane and two on the adopted road on Ward Green.  They have been and looked but not done anything.  They have dumped a load of material on the grass verge by the little barn and 30mph sign that is still broken.  Whitehall is still untouched.  Hundred lane done but coming out.  End of Brown Street towards Gipping on corner.  Chairman is prepared to go round the village with someone.  Road signs are still missing on Sandford Road and Whitehall – They have never been replaced.  Chapel road and drainage issues – Where are we…  What is the next step….  If the land / home owners  haven’t done anything then it will have to be escalated.   The definition of a problem is when water is laying in the highway.  When we next see this we must contact Highways. 
12. Emergency Broadband Provision – Cllr Andrew Stringer
We have been asked to write to SCC requesting funding towards the purchase of some IT equipment to maintain an interim broadband for the Brown Street area.  It is suggested that we ask for a donation of circa £2,500 to assist with the start-up costs and initial purchase of the equipment.  Approx £300 income from rental.  £99.00 per month to administer.  Next roll out for broadband will be known by the end of the summer.   
Cllr Miller has been a customer and that is the only provision available at present.  Speeds provided are between .25 – 5mg.  Customer base has migrated.  New BT area won’t be in operation until 2016 – 2018.  So the purchase of the IT equipment etc, will be an interim measure.  The long term solution is in the hands of SCC.  Approx 16 customers who will lose broadband if nothing is done.  We do have the opportunity to help keep those customers up and running with a broadband facility and Fax base / resident on Brown street are prepared to help maintain the system.  It was Proposed and seconded to purchase the equipment and request grant funding from SCC to support the interim system.  4 in favour. 3 abstentions.  Carried by majority vote.  Clerk to action.
13. Planning Applications for consideration – None received
14. Planning Decisions from MSDC
· 0319/15 – Erection of single storey lean-to extension to side elevation (following demolition of existing lean-to) at Church Farm, Church Road, Old Newton.  MSDC planning permission has been granted.
· 0082/15 – Application for outline planning permission for the erection of a detached dwelling at Applewhite House, Finningham Road, Old Newton.  This application has been withdrawn by the applicant.
15. Election 2015 - The Clerk gave each Cllr their nomination papers for completion at the last meeting.

· The notice of election is displayed.
· Nomination papers can be returned to Needham Market from 23rd March 2015 – 9th April 2015.  The deadline for delivery of nomination papers is strictly 4pm on 9th April 2015.  These must be hand delivered.  The clerk confirmed that she is willing to hand deliver all papers on behalf of Cllrs wishing to stand.  
· The clerk has requested an appointment with Electoral Services to submit the nomination papers.
16. Housing Needs Survey
Community Action Suffolk are happy to  progress and work with the parish council but the next step is to identify a working committee of approvximately 3-4 cllrs plus the clerk and arrange a meeting with Sunilla.  Committee to be agreed at full council meeting.  Hold over to the May agenda and set the new committee at the AGM following the election.
17. Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council. 
Cllr Shave has decided not to stand again as Cllr as he has done 48 years service.  Cllr Shave would like to make a statement at the annual parish meeting.
18. Public Forum   
· Mr Hough thanked the parish council for supporting the speed limit restriction.
· A member of the public gallery wanted to support the Chair regarding the state of our roads and felt that we are the forgotten village.

19. Addtional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the May meeting.
· 2015 Village of the Year Competition
· HNS – Committee 
20. Date of the next meeting – The next parish council meeting will be the AGM of the parish council following the election.  All Cllrs will need to sign there declaration of office forms.  The meeting will take place on Wednesday 13th May 2015 at 7.30pm at Old Newton Village Hall.  The Annual Parish Meeting will take place on Wednesday 22nd April 2015 at 7.30pm at Old Newton Village Hall.
Meeting closed at 21.27hrs
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